Worksession Minutes

October 11, 2011

UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

OCTOBER 11, 2011

Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.
PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. Gary Abraham, Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President and Mrs. Judy Salazar
ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:

None


The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  Mr. Galante      led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

COMMUNICATIONS:

All communications have been forwarded to the proper committees for consideration.

SPECIAL PRESENTATION - TRAFFIC PATTERNS AT UNION HIGH SCHOOL


Sgt. Robert Christie of the Union Police Department presented a proposal to get better traffic flow in and around Union High School.  He said that because the school has already begun, it was his recommendation that only a portion of the project proceed; limited signage and pavement markings; and actual traffic flow changes would be implemented over the summer so as not to cause confusion to the faculty, staff and visitors to the high school.  Sgt. Christie said that he was a product of Union High School and he has been a police officer in Union for the past 22 years.  He is currently assigned the Traffic Bureau Safety Supervisor and part of his duties are not only to make recommendations not only to the Township governing body but also to the Planning Board and the Board of Adjustment on applications that come before them; private or public.  Sgt. Christie said that he is certified through Rutgers University and the State for traffic engineering for police officers.  He said that one of the areas that he was asked to look at was Union High School, specifically the traffic flow and the gridlock that occurs each day.  Sgt. Christie said that the plan he was presenting was a “working” plan and he was open to any questions that the board had along the way.  He said that in a perfect world he would like to spend money and improve roadways, however, that is not possible. Sgt. Christie said that his plan spends minimal funds and modifies facilities which already exist.  He showed a slide of an aerial view of the high school property.  

Sgt. Christie said that Cooke Drive is currently a one way coming in from Morris Avenue for approximately 150 feet and then it turns onto Board of Education property.  He said that there is two-way circular movement around the parking lot and near the main gym the street is also two-way.  Sgt. Christie said that Lousons Road starts out as a one-way up to the baseball field and then it turns into a two-way street.  He said that McAuliff Way and Stahuber Avenue are both currently two-way traffic flow.  Sgt. Christie said that two main traffic-flow changes that he is proposing are: Change Cooke Drive to a two way entrance. He said that most of the traffic that comes into the high school property is coming from Morris Avenue and Cooke Drive should be expanded to better accommodate the traffic flow.  Sgt. Christie said that Cooke Drive is a 30ft wide roadway that can accommodate two way traffic; with a right turn only onto Morris Avenue (west bound) to exit the property.  He said that currently there is parking but the township ordinance prohibits parking in this area.  Sgt. Christie said that he is recommending that in September, parking will not be allowed and Cooke Drive will be made a two-way street. He said that McAuliff Way coming off of Stahuber Avenue will be made a one way street, going away from the school, to prevent traffic congestion from going around the concrete island at the end of North Third Street.  Sgt. Christie said that those are the major changes to the traffic flow.  He said that there would be some signage added.  Sgt. Christie said that there would be no major change in the traffic flow in the main parking area except for some new signage and lane markings.  

Mr. Perkins noted that the board passed a resolution which imposed a ten-mile per hour speed limit in the parking lot. Sgt. Christie said that there would also be signage directing traffic to Morris Avenue for exiting.  He said that there are 235 parking spaces in the main parking area, with some being marked reserved for employee parking.  Sgt. Christie said that signage is really key for a smooth transition.  He said that currently the beginning of Lousons Road is still board of education property and no parking is allowed on either side of this road; this is a 24 foot wide road and he would be in favor of  allowing parking on the right hand side of that road because parking is being taken away on Cooke Drive.  Sgt. Christie showed a slide of the main parking lot in front of the high school which has 347 spaces and he proposed opposite traffic flow within the lot.  He said that the concrete island at the end of North Third Street is not the safest intersection but fortunately there have not been any accidents in this area.  Sgt. Christie proposed making McAuliff Way a one-way leading away from the front of the school; the traffic from Stahuber Avenue and North Third Street would each have their own lane on McAuliff Way.  He said that there was adequate distance for the lanes to crossover.  Sgt. Christie said that there are no significant changes proposed in front of the high school but one option might be to make North Third Street a one way either from Gruber Avenue or even from Burnet Avenue toward the high school; this is an option.  He said that the only way this would be allowed would be to open up the street one block north (Dayton Avenue) to be a one-way out to Burnet Avenue.  Sgt. Christie said that the concrete island would have to be removed for access by traffic onto Stahuber Avenue going toward Vauxhall Road. He said that Stahuber Avenue is currently no parking on either side.  Sgt. Christie said that there would be no changes on Gruber Avenue.  He said that the only change on the west side of the school would be a ten mile per hour speed limit in the area of the cafeteria.  Sgt. Christie said that the cost estimate for the signage would be $1100, which is a manageable number.  He asked if there were any questions from the board.  

Mr. Abraham was concerned about the exiting onto Morris Avenue via Cooke Drive with a right hand turn only.  He said that he has seen many illegal turns onto Morris Avenue.  Sgt. Christie said that there are always people who make illegal turns.  Mr. Arminio said that on Lousons Road there are some people who come in the wrong way on that one-way strip of road.  Sgt. Christie said that he could beef up enforcement in the area.  Mr. Perkins said that one of the issues that has always bothered him was that vehicles, particularly FedEx trucks, come down Stahuber Avenue from Vauxhall Road and the go through the high school parking lot onto Lousons Road and out to Morris Avenue.  He wondered how the district can keep trucks from using this route.  Sgt. Christie said that the police department has communicated in writing and in person with the FedEx truck division to express concern.  He said that an option would be putting the gate back across the entrance to the high school lot.  Sgt. Christie said that if the island is taken out on North Third Street, one of his concerns was that it would become a shortcut for people going up Vauxhall Road to avoid the light at Burnet Avenue.  Sgt. Christie said that he had to look at the best interests of the majority.  Mr. Nufrio asked if changing a street to one way requires input from people who live on the street.  Sgt. Christie said that the township committee would have the ultimate decision but he and the board would also have input into the issue.  He said that this was not something that he hoped would be implemented in the near future, but it was something to think about.  

Ms. Shannon asked if Cooke Drive was a single lane.  Sgt. Christie said that it was a single lane and adequate lane markings and signage would help to alleviate problems.  He said that there are also extra emphasis signs that can be installed as well as getting the Township to adopt an ordinance so that the police department can enforce the rules.  Mr. Abraham said that he has noticed that since Comcast has moved onto Lousons Road there are many Comcast vehicles also using the same route as the FedEx trucks.  Sgt. Christie said that he was not aware of this and he would look into it.  Mr. Perkins said that there is a concern on parents picking up students who park on Lousons Road.  Dr. Lishak said that parents wait for students on Lousons and if parking is going to be allowed on one side of Lousons Road this might cause a bigger traffic jam.  Sgt. Christie said that he would have to look into that.  Mr. Arminio said that there are also parents lined up on Cooke Drive near the “rock” to pick up students at the end of the day.  Sgt. Christie said that signage might help to alleviate this problem.   Mr. Nufrio thought that converting Cooke Drive to a two-way to exit onto Morris Avenue, he felt that this would also cause a bottle-neck during school hours.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin said that there has been very good collaboration between the school district and the police department this year.  He said that one example has to do with the football field; he thought that the district was making progress.  Dr. Martin said that the field lights are being kept on throughout the night and also the police department is making frequent stops to view the field.  He said that he is getting fewer complaints regarding garbage being left on the field. Dr. Martin said that working with the police department and the members of the maintenance department the district is making a dent in this problem.

Dr. Martin said that on October 22nd is the first annual Mayors Day 5K race/run.  He hoped that this event catches on and runners from the area would come.  Dr. Martin said that this event is a collaboration between the Township, the Public School District, the Chamber of Commerce and the YMCA.  He said that letters went home to students in grades 5 through 12 inviting them to participate for a rate of $10.  Dr. Martin said that there would also be some meetings at the schools to get students involved.  He said that members of the YMCA and the Chamber of Commerce will be speaking to students and this event does fit in nicely with the district’s Wellness Initiative.  Dr. Martin said that after the race, everyone is going to be encouraged to visit the Festival on the Green which will take place in the afternoon.   

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA UPON WHICH ACTION WILL BE TAKEN


None

Mr. Perkins stated that the board would first discuss the resolutions that were indicated to be voted on tonight before the rest of the agenda was discussed.  There was no board objection to this procedure.

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:

F-12.
The committee recommends and I so move that the Board approve transfer of unexpended January 2003 Bond proceeds in the amount of $240,816.60 from Capital Projects (Fund 30) to General Fund (Fund 10).
DISCUSSION:


Mrs. Gaglione said that the committee discussed this resolution.  She said that the resolution says that the money would be taken from the Capital Projects and deposited into the General Fund.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the board has choices for the use of this money and rather than putting it into the General Fund, it can also be assigned to debt service because it is coming from the unexpended bond proceeds.  She said that if it is put into General Funds it could be used for next year’s budget, but there is no guarantee that the money would still be there next year.  Mrs. Gaglione said that if it put into General Funds, it cannot be taken out and put toward debt service at a later date.  She said that once it is in General Funds a resolution would be required to appropriate the money to specific items and she did not know that anyone has discussed appropriating these funds to any particular project or item.  Mrs. Gaglione did not know if the board wanted to vote on this item tonight or think about it and vote next week.  She said that if the board wanted to vote on the matter tonight perhaps the resolution could be changed to reflect that the funds would be appropriated for debt service.  Mr. Perkins asked why this was an action item on tonight’s agenda.  Mr. Vieira said that it was put on in order to expedite the process.  Mr. Perkins asked if it could be carried to next week.  Mr. Vieira said that it could be put on the agenda next week.  Mr. Perkins said that it should be done.  Mrs. Gaglione said that even if the resolution is carried until next week, there is still the question as to whether the board wanted to use the money or put it toward debt service and it is assigned to a specific reason.  THE RESOLUTION WAS PULLED FROM TONIGHT’S AGENDA.
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE


Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Arminio that resolutions O-8 through O-10 be adopted:

O-8.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR CONSTRUCTION INSPECTION AND TESTING – FRANK H. LEHR ASSOCIATES


That the board accept proposal for construction inspection and testing, proposed additions and alterations, Central-Five/Jefferson School from Frank H. Lehr Associates, 101 South Harrison Street, East Orange, New Jersey in an amount not to exceed $23,000 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-9.
APPROVE FOOD SERVICE MANAGEMENT COMPANY ADDENDUM FOR 2011-2012 – ARAMARK


That the board approve Food Service Management Company Addendum for 2011-2012 school year with ARAMARK in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-10.
APPROVE NURSING SERVICES PLAN FOR 2011-2012


That the board approve School Nursing Services Plan for the 2011-2012 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Damato said that Frank H. Lehr Associates is a company that does scientific testing of materials and in this case with the Central-Five project, the district had chosen to crush the masonry materials on site and use those materials to backfill the excavation that was there.  He said by doing that the district avoided hauling those materials offsite and paying for the disposal of those materials.  Mr. Damato said that the materials must be tested and it needs a compaction test, primarily; he said that before any backfill operations take place, the bottom of the excavation must be proof rolled, compaction tests need to be taken and every layer of compacted material needs to be tested to make sure that it has the right capacity for the purpose that it is intended.  Mr. Damato said that Frank H. Lehr Associates does this type of testing and the district has used them in the past.  He said that this testing will allow the district to reuse materials on site at a much reduced cost to the board.  Mrs. Salazar asked if this was separate from the hazardous materials that an inspection was done for.  Mr. Damato said that the prior inspections from Frank H. Lehr Associates were environmental inspections; they were for testing materials for toxic substances and this test is more geological for soil bearing capacity and compaction testing. Mr. Arminio asked if the $23,000 was in the original budget for the project.  Mr. Damato said that it was well within the original budget.  Mr. Nufrio wanted to clarify that this cost was far less than removing the material and bringing in approved backfill.  Mr. Damato said that was correct; he said that the option is bringing in virgin material from a quarry and that would be at a much higher cost.  Mrs. McNeil said that if it is found in testing that some of the material cannot be reused, what the next step would be.  Mr. Damato said that materials would have to be brought in at an additional cost and the unacceptable material disposed of.


AYE:

Mr. Abraham, Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN: 
None 



MOTION WAS CARRIED 

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolutions P-1, P-15, P-16, P-17 and P-18 be approved:

P-1.
APPROVE PERSONAL ACTIONS


That personnel actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-15.
APPROVE DISTRICT STAFF TO PRESENT PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT


That the board approve district staff to present Professional Development sessions in accordance with the information in the hands of each board member.

P-16.
APPROVE AMENDMENT TO CUSTODIAL, MAINTENANCE AND TRANSPORTATION EMPLOYEE (CMTE) AGREEMENT


That the board approve amendment to Custodial, Maintenance and Transportation Employees (CMTE) Agreement in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-17.
APPOINT STAFF FOR FALL 2011 MIDDLE SCHOOL ACADEMY


That the board appoint following staff for Fall 2011 Middle School Academy for the period October 7th through December 1st, 2011:  Burnet Middle School:  Tommy Harrell – 13 classes; Christine Boris – 7 classes; Joann Gentile – 20 classes; Larry Petras – 20 classes and Amanda Viggiano – 20 classes.  Kawameeh Middle School:  Nicole Toccaceli – 20 classes; Kevin Dougherty – 20 classes; Nancy Schoenberger – 20 classes and Cheryl Kleiner – 20 classes.  (Teachers will be paid $38.25 per hour and each class is 45 minutes. Teachers’ salaries are covered by tuition paid by parents/guardians of Academy students and there is no cost to the district.)

P-18.  APPROVE ITINERANT TEACHER OF THE DEAF – SUMMIT SPEECH SCHOOL             That the board approve Summit Speech School to provide an Itinerant Teacher of the Deaf for district student at a rate of $145 per hour, five hours a week not to exceed $27,550 for the 2011-2012 school year (Acct No. 11-000-216-320-01-19)
DISCUSSION:


Mr. Perkins said that the backup material for these resolutions is posted on the paperless website.


AYE:

Mr. Abraham, Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN: 
None 



MOTION WAS CARRIED 

LEGAL/RESIDENCY COMMITTEE:


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Galante that the following resolution be adopted

L-1.
APPROVE AGREEMENT, RELEASE AND RESIGNATION – J.C.


That the board approve Agreement, Release and Resignation regarding J.C., in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Abraham, Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN: 
None 



MOTION WAS CARRIED 

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:


Mrs. McNeil said that the committee met earlier in the evening and she presented the education committee agenda.  Mr. Nufrio said that he and Mr. Arminio attended the meeting at which Dr. Lishak presented the restructuring plan.  He said that he was quite disappointed at the very poor turnout of parents.  Mr. Nufrio said that this is a very important aspect of the schools’ future and he was hoping that parental involvement would be increasing as the school year progressing because it is very important for parents to understand where the district is going, what direction it is taking and how the district is taking it.  


Dr. Lishak said that Mr. Nufrio makes a good point; one of the things that is specifically listed in the plan is additional communication.  She said that as a result of the district moving forward, parents did ask for and the district is putting in place the reverse 911 system to be reminded about such meetings.  Dr. Lishak said that as for the plan itself, she felt that the New Jersey Department of Education will accept the district’s plan and she looked forward to the CAPA visit.  Mr. Perkins asked what strides the district has taken so far.  Dr. Lishak said that the district was fortunate to have a visit by the state at Burnet last year and many of the past practices that were recommended were adopted at the high school prior to having the CAPA visit at the high school such as rubric scoring, frequent assessments, listed objectives and PLCs.  She said that she believed that as a result of the changes that have been made over the past couple of years, the district has increased its language arts scores to a great extent and the separation of the math and science departments with a supervisor for each separate department, will also make a difference in improving scores in the high school.


Dr. Martin said that resolution E-4 concerns a prestigious partnership that the district has been invited to enter into and all credit goes to Mrs. Ford, the math supervisor for the middle schools.  He said that this is a program run by Rutgers University who has received a major grant and they invite mathematics teachers from different school districts in the state.  Dr. Martin said that two teachers at a time from each district spend six to eight actual college courses in new ways of teaching mathematics.  He said that the teachers are charged with coming back to the district and sharing their knowledge with the rest of the mathematics department.  Dr. Martin said it is the most cutting edge, up to date methodology for teaching math that is out there and he felt the district was privileged to be a part of this program.  He said that the program is at no cost to the district.   
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:


Mrs. Gaglione said that the committee met earlier in the evening and she presented the agenda.  


Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Vieira to explain resolution F-12.  Mr. Vieira said that back in 2003 the district sold bonds totaling $36 million for various projects within the district.  He said that there was an excess of $240,000 which was not expended. Mr. Vieira said that the money must be transferred from the Capital Project Fund into either the General Fund for the current year, which would become unbudgeted revenue and between now and the end of the school year, the funds can be appropriated for a specific project or the district can transfer the money from Capital Projects to the Debt Service Fund and use it to pay debt payments for the next fiscal year and this would reduce the district’s tax levy.  Mr. Vieira said that when the funds are rolled into fund balance it can be used for anything but if it is excess fund balance then it goes for tax relief in a future year.  Mr. Perkins asked if the money is available for employees, etc.  Mr. Vieira said that if the board decides to appropriate the funds.  Mr. Arminio said that if the money is put into the general fund and it is not used this year, it will roll into next year, might the State reduce state aid to the district if the district has excess funds.  Mrs. Gaglione said that if the money is rolled over to next year there is no guarantee that it will be available next year and once the money goes into the general fund, it cannot be transferred to debt service at a later date.  She thought that the money should go to debt service because this money came from the proceeds of bonds money.  Mr. Nufrio said that this is a one-time number.  Mr. Damato said that the cap is on the General Fund Tax Levy.  Mrs. Gaglione said that if the money is put on debt service for 2012-2013 to reduce the tax levy, what would happen the next year?  Mr. Vieira said that the next year the municipal levy would be 100% of the tax levy.  Mr. Damato said that this amount has nothing to do with the debt service tax levy.  

Mr. Perkins said that one of the things that bothers him was that a number of employees were terminated because the district did not have enough money and he did not view these funds as excess money but gives the district the opportunity to re-hire people and bumping up the number of teachers because of increasing enrollment in the lower grades.  Mrs. Gaglione said that those salaries were to be paid from the money which the district received from the state.  She said that when the board voted last week, it was decided that the money received from the state would be used for the additional kindergarten teachers that the district required.  Mr. Perkins said that this provides some flexibility that the district might not have with the money from the state.  Mr. Galante said that there were several projects that Mr. Wiggins had proposed to the operations committee which could be funded with the bond funds.  Dr. Martin said that he concurred with Mr. Galante, he said that there are several projects such as the heat in the high school cafeteria, the P.A. system at the high school and the cupolas and gutters at several schools need to be repaired.  Mr. Abraham said that at the meeting in September when the information was delineated to the board members regarding the disbursement of the extra state aid, the board voted on projects for which the money would be utilized.   He said that if the projects are going to be done, he thought that the money should be used to complete these necessary projects.  

Mr. Perkins said that he understood that there was some amount of flexibility in the expenditure of those funds.  He said that the district lost more than $9 million in state aid and a considerable amount of flexibility in use of the funds.  Mr. Perkins felt that the district should spend the money and if there are any excess funds at the end of the year, then the board can decide what to do with it.  Mr. Abraham said that he was in favor of using the money for capital projects this year.  Mrs. Gaglione said that when the board voted, Mr. Wiggins was advised of several projects that the money could be used for such as the heat in the high school cafeteria.  Mr. Wiggins said that the repair of intercom systems and the sound system in the high school auditorium were also discussed.  Mrs. McNeil asked if the board could get a list of projects that these funds might be used for by next week so that the board can vote at the regular meeting.  Mr. Wiggins said that he would do that.  Dr. Martin said that fencing around the buses, spotlights and security cameras in the bus parking area was also discussed.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she was at the football game two weeks ago and she did see them checking between the parked buses to be sure that no one was hanging out around the buses.  She asked Mr. Vieira if a resolution had to be drafted to indicate the specific projects for which the money would be used.  Mr. Vieira said that had to be done and if the money was not used by the end of the year the money would roll into fund balance at the close of the year.  He said that the resolution on this agenda would only transfer the money from the bond account to general funds.  Mr. Vieira said that when the board decided what the money would be used for, a resolution would have to be adopted for that purpose.  Mr. Nufrio said that at the issuance of the bond were stipulations made as to what the money was to be used for.  Mr. Vieira said that it was a $36 million multiple project bond referendum; some of the projects were bid under estimate.  Mr. Nufrio asked if there was stipulation connected with the bond that requires that the funds are refunded or used otherwise.  Mr. Damato said that there are not stipulations within the bond, they are statutory.  Mr. Vieira said that if there are unexpended bond proceeds after six years, the money can be appropriated for debt service or it can be transferred into the general fund budget.  Mr. Nufrio asked if the board gets a list of the projects and their status. Mr. Wiggins said that he has already started on the repair of the gutters at Connecticut Farms School.  Mr. Arminio asked about the gym floor at the high school.  Mr. Wiggins said that he was just made aware of that recently and he thought that the damage was probably caused when Hurricane Irene caused flooding in the area.  Mr. Arminio asked how much Mr. Wiggins thought that repair would cost.  Mr. Wiggins stated that he hoped that this could be an “in house” project if possible.  He was trying to get an estimate for materials for that repair.  Mr. Perkins said that this is an instance that proves that the district should have some funds that can be used for emergency purposes such as storm damage that are not anticipated.   
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE:

Mr. Layden said that the committee met and discussed the resolutions on the agenda which were pretty standard.  


Mr. Nufrio thought that the board needed to discuss resolution O-7 regarding Villani Bus Company.  He said that he was aware of some information regarding a current investigation of this company in another district.  

Mrs. Gaglione said that she thought that there would be a resolution on the agenda regarding a donation to the district from Merck.  Mr. Wiggins said that it would be put on the agenda for voting next week.  He said that Merck has offered the district some office furniture.  Mr. Wiggins said that Ms. Dunn was the one who spearheaded this and she had hoped to put the furniture in the administration conference room.  
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:

Mr. Galante said that the committee met with the superintendent earlier this evening and he presented the agenda items.  Mrs. Gaglione said that there has been some question regarding the daily rate paid to substitute nurses.  Dr. Martin said that he received a list of rates for substitute nurses from Ms. Ionta from numerous school districts.  He said that this was discussed in the personnel committee meeting and he did have a recommendation for a resolution to be added to next week’s agenda.  Dr. Martin said that he had a discussion with Ms. Ionta last week and she is convinced that if the district increased the “per diem” rate the district would be able to get substitute nurses to sign up in the district.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if this would be a contract issue.  Mr. Damato said that the UTEA does not represent substitutes.


Dr. Martin said that the issue of substitute security guards and the “per diem” rate for that position was also discussed in the personnel committee meeting and was agreed upon.   He said that this will also be added to next week’s agenda.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if substitute security guards would have to have been a security officer in the past to qualify.  Dr. Martin said that the job description indicates that the substitutes must have the same qualifications as the full-time security guards.


Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to comment on resolution P-20 and it was really interesting that Union is paying substitutes a pretty low rate.  Mr. Galante said that he was advised that the district does not have a full complement of available substitutes and this is a way to get more people to sign up on the sub list and be more competitive with other districts.  


Mrs. Salazar asked if the salaries listed in resolution P-5 were additional salaries.  Mr. Vieira said that the staff listed have part of their salary is funded by the Title I grant.     
  
POLICY COMMITTEE

Mr. Arminio presented the agenda item.  Mr. Vieira said that the policy covers accounting and reimbursement procedures for federal grants.  Mr. Perkins asked if this was something that the district had to have in place.  Mr. Vieira said it was mandatory for the district to have this policy in place.  Mr. Damato said that it is required in the federal grants that the district have these procedures in place.  

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins stated that the board would approve the payment of the bills at next week’s meeting.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Damato updated the board on the progress of the Franklin School playground project.  He said Mr. Wiggins has been following up on the progress and Mr. Wiggins has advised that the gates have been installed and that the playground itself will have its groundbreaking in about a week and a half. 

Mrs. Gaglione said that when she went to open house at last month, she said that parents were told by some teachers that they could access the grading system through Genesis.  She said that there has nothing that has been distributed to parents which indicates an ID so that parents can log onto the system.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the first step was to get teachers to put attendance and grades on the system and the second step was to be that parents could access the system to monitor their child.  She wanted to know at what point is the Genesis system up and running and when will parents be allowed to access this program.  Mrs. Salazar said that she has been in contact with Ms. Hart as to the progress of the system. She said that it is in the process.  Mrs. Salazar said that at some point each parent will have a password to access the program.  She said that it takes a long time even though the information is being collected and inputted at this time.  Mrs. Salazar thought that it would not be until February until the system is accessible by parents.  


NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that the first item comes from the district’s bylaws (File Code 9121) which was adopted in 1982 and amended in 1989.  He was referring to the first paragraph of the duties of the Board President and he wanted to amend wording which allowed changes in the agendas of board meetings.  Mr. Arminio said that he proposes adding to the end of this bylaw to indicate that if the board president removes an item from an agenda, that item must be relisted on the following month’s agenda, fully debated and voted upon unless the resolution is withdrawn or amended following the rules that guide the rules of the board of education.  He said that he has reviewed Roberts Rules of Order and there is nothing contained there or in the proposed amendment to the bylaws that was presented in 2004, 2005 and 2006.  Mr. Arminio said that he believed that the president had the right to take an item off of the agenda but he thought that once it has been taken off and put on the next month’s agenda, it should not be allowed to be removed again; it should be considered and acted upon.  

Mr. Arminio said that he wanted to ask the board to reinstate the traditional February and August Planning Sessions, at which time the board would discuss “long range” items only and not conduct regular board business.   He said that in the past there have been planning sessions twice a year in order to consider long term goals. Mr. Arminio said that board goals have not been established for this present school year.   He felt that the goals should be established at the August meeting.


Mr. Arminio also would like to have the bylaws and policies of the board of education updated.  He said that there are two policy manuals presently prepared.  Mr. Damato said that the board does receive updates on policies and all mandatory policies have been adopted by the board.  Mr. Arminio said that Mr. Perkins has suggested that NJ School Boards be brought on board to review the district’s policies and update all policies.  Mr. Perkins felt that the district should always follow exactly the language of statutes and regulations because the district will have a body of jurisprudence that follows the policy that will give more “meat” to the meaning of the policy.  He fully supported Mr. Arminio’s proposals.


Mrs. Gaglione said that she attended the County School Boards Association meeting in Kenilworth that talked about Bullying.  She thought that a report was to be given tonight.  Ms. Lishak said that the board will receive a report of incidents monthly.  Mrs. Gaglione said that there was a lot of discussion from other towns and she was pleased of what is being done in the district.  She thanked Ms. Lishak and Ms. Hall for all of their efforts.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she gave some suggestions to other districts about what Union is doing or is planning to do with regard to the new bullying policy.  

Mrs. Gaglione wanted to know if the board had a policy or procedures regarding starting up clubs or committee in the schools.  She wanted to know if there was there a complete list of clubs or committees in each school and do the schools have an approval from parents to allow students to be a part of a club or committee.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she was approached by an individual to start up a hiking club and she wanted to know if the board needed to approve a club or committee.  She would also like to know which clubs and committees are paid stipend amounts for staff that are in charge of these organizations.   Mr. Nufrio said that he can relate to Mrs. Gaglione’s concerns and he was sure that any activity that occurs in a school would be the responsibility of the principal of that building. He did not know if there was a board policy which stated that the board needed to approve each club.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it was important that the building principals should be made aware.  Mr. Damato did not know if there is a policy to establish a club.  He said that in order for a staff member to get a stipend, it must be approved by the board.  Mr. Damato said that he would research how the district has gotten to where it is today and report to the board.


Dr. Martin said that Ms. Lishak contacted Ms. Hart who advised that parents will be receiving a letter on how to send in information and how to register to get a log on to access the Genesis program.  Ms. Lishak said that she anticipated parents would be able to access the system after the Christmas break.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC


Ms. Shannon wanted to know how teachers would be picked for the program that is the subject of E-4.  Dr. Martin said that anyone interested should contact Ms. Ford at Burnet Middle School.  Ms. Shannon asked if Ms. Ford has advertised this program to teachers.  Dr. Martin said that he believed that Ms. Ford has already been talking to the middle school math teachers.  Ms. Shannon asked if Dr. Martin knew what the hours in the summer were for this program.  Dr. Martin said the he did know that there were two summers involved and he believed that it was a commuting program.  He said that there would be several days during the school year where the teachers would spend the entire day at Rutgers.  Dr. Martin said that there are also classes afterschool. Ms. Shannon asked if there was any compensation that will be given to teachers in the program.  Dr. Martin said that there may be some compensation but it would come from Rutgers and anyone who attends the program will do so free of charge and receive appropriate credits. Ms. Lishak said that the these are full credit courses which will allow staff members to gain credits toward a Masters degree.  She said that the summer program pays a stipend of $4800 to any participant.   


Ms. Shannon asked that resolution O-3 be explained.  Mr. Damato said that the district belongs to various co-ops which are massive purchasing groups to which many school district belong.  He said that this gives the district the benefit of buying power from a large purchase.


Ms. Shannon asked what employees were being trained in accordance with P-10.  Dr. Martin thought that they are special education teachers who are involved in Behavioral Disability (BD) classes.  Ms. Shannon asked if this training would be during the day.  Dr. Martin believed that it was.


Ms. Shannon asked if there would be a new rate for long term substitute teachers as well.  Dr. Martin said that long term substitutes receive $160 per day.


Ms. Shannon said that she had a suggestion for the use of the excess funds referred to in F-12.   She asked that the board come back to the negotiation table.  Mr. Perkins said that a mediator has been assigned to this matter.  He did not remember what that person’s name was however.


Ms. Sharp asked for an explanation for what a master technician was as referred to in resolution P-4.   Mr. Damato said that these individuals operate the lights at Union High School auditorium for events.  Ms. Sharp asked why the same people are being approved to be both master technicians and an assistant technician.  Mr. Damato said that an individual only works one position per night.  He said that there are usually one or two master technicians present along with several assistants in attendance at an event.  Mr. Damato said that the master technicians are in charge of the overall operation.  Ms. Sharp asked if that meant that one night an individual might be the master technician and the next night they are the assistant.  Mr. Damato said that was right.   


Ms. Sharp said that the prices being quoted for hourly pay rates listed in the agenda were the same as last year or have the rates been increased.  Mr. Vieira said that there is no increase.


Ms. Sharp said it was very disheartening that the district chooses to increase pay rates for substitutes rather than to give an increase to all staff.  She said that other districts have passed contracts with at least 2% to 3% increase.


Ms. Sharp asked if there was a reason why the district is paying administrators to be substitute teachers for the Extended Day Program.  Dr. Lishak said that the administrators would serve as a substitute teacher if there was not a teacher available in their expertise; at any rate, the administrator would not be a substitute teacher and the administrator at the same time.  Ms. Sharp asked why administrators are used for subs and not regular teachers. Dr. Lishak stated that the positions were posted and the names were submitted by Mr. Benequista.  

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board it was moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Abraham, Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins.


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED







Respectfully submitted,







JAMES J. DAMATO
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